# CHAPTER 8

# Lactic Acid Bacteria and Plant Fibers Treatment in Acute and Chronic Human Disease

# Stig Bengmark

#### **CONTENTS**

8.1	Western Food—The Threat to Human Health				
8.2	Deranged and Dysfunctional Immune System				
8.3	Plant Fibers Reduce Systemic Inflammation				
8.4	Dietary Fibers—Function and Definition				
8.5	Documented Health Benefits of Increased Fiber Consumption				
8.6	Fibers Commonly Used in Clinical Nutrition				
	8.6.1	Algal Fibers	167		
	8.6.2	Fructans			
	8.6.3	Glycomannans	168		
	8.6.4	Oat Gum			
	8.6.5	Pectin	168		
8.7	Lactic Acid Bacteria Important for Fermentation of Fibers				
8.8	Clinical Experience with Supplemented Plant Fibers				
	8.8.1	Plant Fiber in Constipation	169		
	8.8.2	Plant Fiber to Prevent and Treat Diarrhea	169		
	8.8.3	Plant Fiber to Support Mineral Absorption	170		
	8.8.4	Plant Fiber to Control Weight	170		
	8.8.5	Plant Fiber in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases	171		
	8.8.6	Plant Fiber in Irritable Bowel Disease	171		
	8.8.7	Plant Fiber to Control Infections	173		
8.9	Plant F	Fibers Rich in Antioxidants	173		
8.10	Diversity in Microbiota for Barrier Function				
		Synbiotics in Acute Pancreatitis			
	8.10.2	Synbiotics in Polytrauma	176		
		Synbiotics in Abdominal Surgery			
		Symbiotics in Chronic Liver Disease and Liver Transplantation			

161

	8.10.5 Sy	nbiotics in Inflammatory Bowel Disease	178		
	8.10.6 Sy	nbiotics in Short Bowel Syndrome	179		
	8.10.7 Sy	nbiotics in Irritable Bowel Syndrome	179		
	8.10.8 Sy	nbiotics in Helicobacter pylori Infections	180		
	8.10.9 Sy	nbiotics in Allergy	180		
	8.10.10 Sy	nbiotics in Prevention of Cancer	180		
8.11	Treatment	-Resistant Conditions	181		
	8.11.1 Cr	ohn's Disease	181		
	8.11.2 Ge	eneral Intensive Care Patients	181		
8.12	Choice of	Lactic Acid Bacteria as Probiotics	182		
8.13	Final Wor	ds	183		
Refe	eferences 12				

#### 8.1 WESTERN FOOD—THE THREAT TO HUMAN HEALTH

The modern Western diet is based on nutrients received from only a small number of plants; 80 percent of the nutrients come from 17 plants and 50 percent of the calories from 8 grains. Furthermore, the most Western food is extensively processed, which not only reduces the nutritional value of the food, but also increases the level of systemic inflammation in the body. Many nutrients and antioxidants do not sustain heating and drying; among them are the important amino acid glutamine and the master antioxidant glutathione. Furthermore, manipulation of food, especially heating, increases the content of unwanted proinflammatory ingredients. These include mutagens, oxidized fatty acids—trans-fatty acids—and dysfunctional and highly proinflammatory proteins, or Maillard products, which are most often advanced glycation and advanced lipoxidation end products; they are referred to as AGEs and ALEs (see Chapter 7). Among foods rich in AGEs and ALEs are dairy products especially powdered milk (frequently used in enteral nutrition and baby formulas, and in numerous foods such as ice cream), cheese, bakery products (bread crusts, crisp breads, pretzels, biscotti) and cereals (crisp rice), overheated (especially deep-fried and oven-fried) meat and poultry, as well as fish, drinks like coffee and cola, Chinese soy, balsamic products, and smoked foods in general; for further information, see Goldberg et al.<sup>1,2</sup> The consumption of such foods, often the main constituents in fast foods, has increased dramatically in recent decades, much in parallel with the endemic of chronic diseases. The anti-inflammatory effects of plant fibers and probiotic bacteria might not be strong enough to control chronically enhanced systemic inflammation, strongly associated with the global epidemic of chronic diseases.

AU: please confirm chapter cross reference

#### 8.2 DERANGED AND DYSFUNCTIONAL IMMUNE SYSTEM

Numerous chemical substances, additives to foods and pharmaceutical drugs, seem to derange the immune system. In the past, priority was not given to investigation

62131\_C008.indd 162 4/2/09 1:54:31 PM

of the eventual negative effects on the innate immune systems of consumed food additives and pharmaceutical drugs. It is clear, even if not fully investigated, that a large number of chemicals have a strong negative influence on the immune system and the body's resistance to disease when consumed. As an example, it has long been known that antibiotics suppress various immune functions, especially macrophage activities such as chemiluminescence response, chemotactic motility, bactericidal and cytostatic ability.<sup>3,4</sup> Recent experience suggest that H<sub>2</sub>-blockers, commonly used in many diseases and in critically ill patients, exhibit strong procoagulatory and proinflammatory effects. Ranitidine, as an example, has been shown in animal studies to enhance the inflammatory response and increase the extent of tissue injuries, especially in the liver.<sup>5-7</sup>

Several other factors increase the degree of systemic inflammation in the body:

- Impaired hormonal homeostasis increases oxidative stress/release of free radicals, increases intracellular accumulation of "waste products," inhibits apoptosis, disturbs repair mechanisms, reduces gene polymorphism, increases premature shortening of telomeres, and reduces immune defense and resistance to disease, changes often observed in premature aging and in various chronic diseases.
- Low level in the body of vitamin D and subsequent secondary hyperparathyroidism. 9,10
- Low levels in the body of antioxidants such as folic acid and glutathione and increased levels of homocysteine.<sup>11</sup>
- *High levels in the body of estrogens*, especially 17β-estradiol, often induced by high consumption of hormone-rich dairy products.
- High levels of angiotensin/rennin. 12,13
- Larger intake of glutenoids. 14,15

The reason attempts to reduce inflammation with the use of probiotics have sometimes failed in the past might be that the proinflammatory pressure is simply too high due to underlying disease, but also due to consumption of too much of proinflammatory food and prescription drugs, all with inflammation-enhancing abilities. It is likely that in certain conditions additional measures are needed to achieve successful treatment with probiotics. Measures such as reduced supply of proinflammatory foods, restriction in use of pharmaceuticals, and increased intake of plant foods rich in anti-inflammatory vitamins and antioxidants, especially various polyphenols, might well be needed; see further below.

#### 8.3 PLANT FIBERS REDUCE SYSTEMIC INFLAMMATION

Table 8.1 summarizes the content of fiber in some common plant-derived foods. It should be observed that various seeds, nuts, beans, and peas are especially rich in fiber, foods which no longer are eaten in the quantities they deserve. A common recommendation of minimum daily fiber intake is in the range of 30 to 35 g/day, lo,17 which roughly corresponds to about half a kilogram of fruits and vegetables, or, as often expressed, five to eight fresh fruits and vegetables per day. The recommendations for children above the age of 2 years are usually defined as age + 5 g/day. No

62131\_C008.indd 163 4/2/09 1:54:31 PM

Table 8.1 Content of Fiber in Common Plant-Derived Foods, g/100

Flax seeds	42	Cabbage	3.5
Sunflower seeds	21	Gooseberries	3.4
Passion fruit	16	Avocado	3.3
Soy flour	12	Fennel	3.3
Prunes	9	Savoy cabbage	3.2
Peanuts	8	Blueberries	3.1
Hazelnuts	6	Cauliflower	3.0
Blackberries	6	Bean sprouts	3.0
Green peas	6	Pears	2.8
Walnuts	5	Strawberries	2.4
Artichoke	5	Tomatoes	2.0
Black currents	5	Grapefruit	1.9
Onion	5	Orange	1.9
Beans	5	Apple	1.8
Brussels sprouts	4	Potato, cooked	1.4
Olives	4	Chili pepper	1.3/tsp
Kiwi	4	Turmeric	0.5/tsp
Raspberries	3.7		

precise recommendation exists yet about intake of fiber under different conditions of disease. The daily intake of dietary fiber is unsatisfactory in all Western countries, especially among people with a low level of education and low income. In the United States, for example, the estimated daily intake of fiber is approximately 14 to 15 g/day or about 50 percent of what is recommended, and far below the 60 to 80 g/day of substrate required to maintain a large bowel flora of 10<sup>14</sup> microorganisms, which is known to be typical for a healthy and well-functioning human colon. Most Americans and Europeans have lost the ability to maintain a large proportion of what can be regarded as a natural flora. A recent study in a northern European population found *Lactobacillus plantarum*, *L. rhamnosus*, and *L. paracasei* ssp. *paracasei* on the rectal mucosa of healthy humans in only 52, 26, and 17 percent, respectively. The colonization rate with other, commonly milk-borne probiotic bacteria, such *L. casei*, *L. reuteri*, and *L. acidophilus* was in the same study only 2, 2, and 0 percent, respectively.

Commonly consumed cooked roots and other starchy vegetables; grains, consumed as bread, cereals, and porridge; and most fruit consumed in Western countries contain relatively little fiber, usually no more than 1 to 3 g/serving.<sup>21</sup> The largest amount of consumed plant fiber is provided by resistant starch (raw potato, unripe green banana, especially when allowed to cool after cooking, especially potato and whole-grain bread). However, the daily consumption of this type of fiber varies from

62131\_C008.indd 164 4/2/09 1:54:31 PM

AU: clarify?

Jone individual to another with several hundred percent (~8 to 40 g/day).<sup>22</sup> The second largest source of fiber is nonstarch polysaccharides (~8 to 18 g/day). The third group of fiber is oligosaccharides (onions, artichoke, banana, cecoria), which although important to health, are today regrettably consumed in much too small quantities (~2 to 8 g/day).<sup>22</sup>

#### 8.4 DIETARY FIBERS—FUNCTION AND DEFINITION

Dietary fiber is the collective name for pure fibers obtained from processing various plants. The term dietary fiber was coined some 50 years ago, and was then suggested to consist of cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin, <sup>23</sup> all indigestible constituents of the cellular walls of plants. The concept was Some 20 years later, the concept was defined as "plant fibers and lignin, which are resistant to hydrolysis by the digestive enzymes of man."24 A more recent definition by the American Association of Cereal Chemists (AACC) suggests that dietary fiber is "the edible parts of plants or analogous carbohydrates that are resistant to digestion and absorption in the human small intestine with complete or partial fermentation in the large intestine. Dietary fibers include polysaccharides, oligosaccharides, lignin, and associated plant substances. Dietary fibers promote beneficial physiological effects including laxation, and/or blood cholesterol attenuation, and/or blood glucose attenuation."25 According to this definition also some noncarbohydrates like waxes, phytate cutin, saponins, suberin, and tannins are included in the concept, substances sometimes referred to as associated with nonstarch polysaccharide and lignin complex in plants. Of the many substances known, only a few have been properly investigated as dietary fibers and for health purposes, for example, as medical fibers.

Supplemented fibers are associated with several health benefits. The best-documented physiological effects, in addition to providing energy and nutrients to the host and flora, are that they:

- Change in mucosal structure, increase mucosal growth, and improve mucosal function.
- Increase in intestinal flora, relieve constipation, reduce production of putrifactive gases, and provide resistance to invading microorganisms
- Reduce serum triglycerides, serum cholesterol, and very low density (VLD) lipoproteins
- Reduce the glycemic response to eating.
- Improve water and electrolyte balance and increase bioavailability and absorption
  of minerals such as calcium, magnesium, iron, and zinc.

Consumption of medical fibers should always be regarded as a surrogate for not consuming enough fresh fruits and vegetables. There is no solid information to support that supplementation of medical fibers to healthy individuals eating a diet rich in fruits and vegetables is associated with additional health benefits. Medical fibers are mainly needed because the individual has lost the ability to consume enough fresh

62131\_C008.indd 165 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

fruits and vegetables. This is often the situation in persons with severe allergy, in old and debilitated persons, and in persons with some gastrointestinal (GI) disorders, such as short bowel syndrome and advanced diverticular disease. This is also most often the condition for critically ill patients, for whom enteral supply of concentrates of medical fibers has become a most valuable clinical tool. It must, however, always be remembered that bioactive fibers during the processing have lost their content of numerous important antioxidants and nutrients, some of which when possible should be separately supplemented, and whenever possible complemented by supply of fresh fruits and vegetables.

# 8.5 DOCUMENTED HEALTH BENEFITS OF INCREASED FIBER CONSUMPTION

Significant information on beneficial effects from increased intake of plant fibers and prebiotics exists mainly for two large groups of diseases:

Blood glucose control/prevention of type 2 diabetes. Fiber is a slow-release system for delivery of glucose to the body. Sugar "entrapped" in plant cells is slowly released by fermentation and absorbed resulting in a controlled blood glucose and insulin response. It is well documented that the physical structure of starchy foods determines the glycemic index of that food. Fiber, regularly supplied to patients with diabetes, will significantly reduce the level of blood glucose and the need for insulin. Studies suggest that the most pronounced effects of fibers on glycemic index are obtained by water-soluble fibers. Guar gum is by far the most clinically used fiber and will, based on 15 different studies, induce a reduction in blood glucose to almost half (44 percent).<sup>26</sup>

Lipid control/prevention of coronary heart disease. Soluble fibers such as pectin, guar gum, betaglucans (oat) have repeatedly been shown to reduce blood cholesterol both in hypercholesterolemic and normocholesterolemic individuals, effects not found when nonsoluble fibers such as cellulose and wheat bran have been used. Common to water-soluble fibers is that they are gel forming. Soluble fibers are excellent substrates for production in the large intestine of short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), known to reduce the level of cholesterol in the body. Studies both in animals and in humans suggest that it is especially propionic acid that is hypocholesterolemic.<sup>27</sup> A meta-analysis reports statistically significant protective effects against coronary heart disease in 14/16 studies.<sup>28</sup> In addition, fiber consumption is reported to reduce clotting and increase fibrinolysis, also important for prevention of building of arterial wall plaques and prevention of thrombosis formation.<sup>29</sup>

#### 8.6 FIBERS COMMONLY USED IN CLINICAL NUTRITION

Substances, important to health—amino acids such as arginine, glutamine, histidine, taurine, various sulfur and related amino acids, polyamins, omega-fatty acids, numerous vitamins, and antioxidants—are all to a great extent supplied to the body

62131\_C008.indd 166 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

from plants. One cannot expect any significant amount of antioxidants to be delivered to the lower level of the GI tract, if not "hidden" in plant fibers. It is important to remember that key nutrients such as omega-3 fatty acids, glutamine, glutathione, and several other nutrients are heat-sensitive and do not tolerate processing or storage to any great extent. Plant fibers that have been dried, heated, or microwaved cannot be expected to contain any large amounts of these key nutrients; they mainly come from unprocessed foods. It is highly desirable that, whenever possible, the supply of commercial nutrition formulas is complemented by supply of fresh fruit and vegetable juices, produced as locally as possible. It is also desirable that several fibers are supplied in parallel, and that both soluble and nonsoluble fibers are used. For example, oat fibers are mainly metabolized in the proximal colon, whereas wheat fibers are known to be effective in the distal part of the colon, for example, the part of the colon where most cancers are localized. Oat has mainly shown sepsis-reducing effects while wheat has mainly been effective in cancer prevention. Among the fibers commonly used in clinical nutrition are the following.

#### 8.6.1 Algal Fibers

Most of the algal fibers are resistant to hydrolysis by human endogenous digestive enzymes, but are fermented by colonic flora to various degrees. The soluble fibers consists in lamarans (a sort of  $\beta$ -glucan associated with mannitol residues), fucans (sulfated polymers associated with xylose, galactose, and glucoronic acid), and alginates (mannuronic and guluronic acid polymers). The insoluble algal polymers consist mainly of cellulose. Fermentation of alginates yields high levels of acetate (80 percent), while lamirans preferably yield butyrate (16 percent). It is most likely that algal fibers will be routinely used in clinical nutrition within a few years.

#### 8.6.2 Fructans

Fructan starches and sucrose serve the plant as its energy reserve. These substances are also produced by bacteria and fungi. Fructans are said to enhance the tolerance of the plant to stressful conditions and make it possible for the plants to survive under harsh conditions, such as low temperature and draft. The most well known fructans are inulin (rich in chicory, artichoke, onions, banana) and phleins (rich in various grasses). Thus far, mainly inulin has been tried in human nutrition. Various oligosaccharides are reported to stimulate the flora and especially the growth of Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium in the large intestine and to reduce the content of potentially pathogenic microorganisms (PPMs) in the intestine. Increase in the Bifidobacterium flora is regarded as especially favorable as bifidobacteria are known to produce important vitamins, among them thiamine, folic acid, nicotinic acid, pyridoxine, and vitamin B<sub>12</sub>, which is of great importance for health. A fructan called neokestose, found in onion, is reported to have even better ability than inulin to promote growth of lactic acid bacteria (LAB).<sup>30</sup> Supplementation of fructans is also reported to reduce concentrations in serum of insulin, cholesterol, and triacylglycerol. It is also reported to promote absorption of calcium and other minerals.

62131\_C008.indd 167 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

Other oligosaccharides such as those extracted from peas and beans, especially soy bean oligosaccharide (raffinose and stachyose) and pyrodextrin, produced by pyrolysis of maize and potato starch, are also reported to be beneficial for human health.

#### 8.6.3 Glycomannans

Glycomannan, a glucose/mannose polymer derived from a plant called *Amorphophallus konjak*, has several English names such as devil tongue, elephant yam, and umbrella arum. It has unique hydroscopic abilities and will swell and form a viscous gel on contact with water. Like other gels, this will delay gastric emptying and intestinal transit time. It has been shown to be effective in delaying absorption of digestible energy. It has thus far been used mainly in Japan and other Asian countries to treat diabetes, hypertension, and hypercholesterolemia. Dietary supply of konjak mannans has been shown to alter the flora and reduce tumorigenesis in experimental animals. It is also effective in controlling diarrhea in enteral nutrition, especially in elderly patients, and to increase the *Bifidobacterium* flora.

#### 8.6.4 Oat Gum

Oat contains a series of interesting compounds, which is the reason an increasing part the world production of oat goes to the pharmaceutical and cosmetic industries. The amino acid pattern of oat is similar to that of human muscle (only that of buckwheat is more alike), and can thus be expected to deliver most of the amino acids needed to build muscles. Oat is rich in water-soluble fibers,  $\beta$ -glucans, known for their antiseptic properties. Oat is also rich in natural antioxidants, particularly ferulic acid, caffeic acid, hydrocinnamic acid, and tocopherols, and before synthetic antioxidants oat was available extensively and used to preserve foods: milk, milk powder, butter, ice cream, fish, bacon, sausages, and other food products sensitive to fat oxidation. Another ingredient richly available in oat is inositol hexaphosphate (phytic acid), a strong antioxidant, particularly known to enhance natural killer (NK) cell activity and to suppress tumor growth. Oat is also rich in polyunsaturated fats/ polar lipids such as phosphatidylcholine, known for its protective effects of mucosal and cellular surfaces.

#### 8.6.5 Pectin

Pectin is also an interesting fiber, extensively used by the pharmaceutical and food industries. It has a unique ability to form gels and is commonly used as a carrier of pharmacologically active substances; it is common in baby foods. An important finding is that pectin is a very strong antioxidant against the three most dominating oxidation damages induced by peroxyl, superoxide, and hydroxyl radicals. These effects might explain why pectin has the capacity to stimulate the gut-associated immune system and to prevent disruption of the intestinal microflora. In experimental studies, pectins have shown strong protective and healing effects on gastric and on intestinal mucosa, not inferior to that observed with  $H_2$ -blockers, proton

62131\_C008.indd 168 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

inhibitors, and surface-protection agents.<sup>31,32</sup> Pectin builds a protection layer in the stomach and facilitates maintenance of gastric acidity, important for prevention of colonization of the stomach by pathogens. Pectin is also an excellent substrate for microbial fermentation.

# 8.7 LACTIC ACID BACTERIA IMPORTANT FOR FERMENTATION OF FIBERS

Not all fibers are easily fermented in the gut. Among the more fermentation-resistant fibers are wheat fibers, which usually are not digested until they reach the descending colon. Also oligofructans (inulin or phleins) are difficult to ferment, and only a small minority of LAB are able to do so. When the ability of 712 different LAB to ferment oligofructans was studied, only 16 of 712 were able to ferment the phleins and 8 of 712 inulin.<sup>33</sup> Apart from *Lactobacillus plantarum* only three other LAB species, *L. paracasei* subsp. *paracasei*, *L. brevis*, and *Pediococcus pentosaceus*, were able to ferment these semiresistant fibers. Another study investigated the ability of 28 different LAB to ferment pure fructo-oligosaccharides (FOS). All *L. plantarum*, *L. casei*, and *L. acidophilus* strains studied and most *Bifidobacterium* utilized FOS, in contrast to yogurt bacteria such as *L. bulgaricus* and *Streptococcus thermophilus* and *Lactobacillus* strain *GG*, which were all unable to ferment these fibers.<sup>34</sup>

#### 8.8 CLINICAL EXPERIENCE WITH SUPPLEMENTED PLANT FIBERS

#### 8.8.1 Plant Fiber in Constipation

Chronic constipation is one of the most common disorders in Western countries. Its etiology remains unclear despite numerous clinical, pathophysiologic, and epidemiologic studies, but it is suggested that high intake of dairy products and intake of plant fibers plays a significant role in its pathogenesis. A randomized sample of 291 children with idiopathic chronic constipation was in a case control study compared with 1,602 healthy controls. Constipation was clearly negatively correlated with low intake of cellulose and pentose fibers (p < 0.001). FOS may also have potential benefits in constipation, since they exhibit many soluble dietary fiber-like properties. In a study, a total of 56 healthy infants, age 16 to 46 weeks (mean age 32 weeks) were randomly assigned to receive either 0.75 g FOS or placebo added to a serving of cereals for 28 days. The mean number of stools per infant was 1.99  $\pm$  0.62 per day in the FOS-supplemented group compared with 1.58  $\pm$  0.66 in the control group (P = 0.02).

#### 8.8.2 Plant Fiber to Prevent and Treat Diarrhea

In a large randomized study in acutely ill medical and surgical patients, all requiring enteral nutrition for a minimum of 5 days, supplementation of hydrolyzed

62131\_C008.indd 169 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

guar gum was compared to fiber-free enteral nutrition. The incidence of diarrhea was 9 percent with fiber supplementation, compared to 32 percent with fiber-free nutrition (p > 0.05).<sup>37</sup> One of the effects of certain fibers is that they increase the bio-availability and absorption of zinc, which is especially shown for oligosaccharides. Zinc supplementation was proven effective to lower both the incidence of diarrhea and the duration of diarrhea in a randomized study in 3- to 59-month-old children in Bangladesh.<sup>38</sup> In another study from Bangladesh 250 g/L of green (unripe) banana (equivalent to two fruits) or 2 g pectin/kg food was supplemented to a rice diet in children suffering from persistent diarrhea.<sup>39</sup> The amounts of and frequency of stools, the duration of diarrhea, numbers of vomiting, use of oral rehydration, and amounts intravenous fluid solutions given were all significantly reduced with supplementation of both green banana and pure pectin. Recovery on the third day was seen in 59 percent in the green banana group and in 55 percent in the pectin group, compared to 15 percent in the rice only control group.

#### 8.8.3 Plant Fiber to Support Mineral Absorption

It is well accepted that nutrition is of great importance for bone health. Most of the interest has thus far focused on calcium and vitamin D. Much less interest has been paid to other important nutrients such as protein, and especially to minerals such as phosphorus, potassium, magnesium and to vitamins such as C and K. Recent studies suggests that increased intake of plant fibers, fruits, and vegetables is associated with an increased bone mineral density, including in elderly subjects, both women and men. Of the pure fibers available, the effects of oligosaccharides have primarily been studied, and mainly in experimental animals. Calcium absorption, bone calcium content, bone mineral density, bone balance, and bone formation/bone absorption index are reported to significantly increase after 3 weeks of supplementation of a mixture of inulin and FOS.

#### 8.8.4 Plant Fiber to Control Weight

No major effects on body weight by supplementation of prebiotic fiber alone have thus far been reported. The effects of dietary fiber on subjective hunger ratings and weight losses were studied some 20 years ago in members of a weight loss club. Of 135 members, 108 completed the trial: 23 controls, 45 on ispaghula granulate, and 40 on bran sachets. Both fiber preparations reduced hunger at all meals. The mean ( $\pm$  SD) weight reductions during the trial were  $4.6 \pm 2.7$  kg for the controls,  $4.2 \pm 3.2$  kg for the ispaghula group, and  $4.6 \pm 2.3$  kg for the bran group (p > 0.05 for both groups). Although supply of dietary fiber immediately before meals did reduce the feeling of hunger, it did not provide any additional benefits to the weight reduction. A more recent cross-over study compared the effect on satiety of supplementation of  $27 \pm 0.6$  g/day of fermentable fibers (pectin, betaglucan) with similar amounts of nonfermentable fiber (methylcellulose). The daily satiety was significantly more increased with nonfermentable (methylcellulose) than with fermentable fibers (beta-

62131\_C008.indd 170 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

glucan, pectin) (p = 0.01), but no differences were observed in daily energy intake or loss of body weight or body fat.<sup>43</sup>

### 8.8.5 Plant Fiber in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases

Although patients with both inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) are known to underconsume dietary fibers, there is little evidence that lack of dietary fiber plays a role in the pathogenesis of these diseases. The ability of maintaining remission in patients with ulcerative colitis (US) by a daily supply of 10 g of *Plantago ovata* seeds (also called psyllium or ispaghula husk) was compared with daily treatment with 500 mg of mesalamine and a combination of the two.44 The 12 months of treatment failed to demonstrate any difference in clinical benefits between the three groups. Germinated barley foodstuff (GBF), a by-product from breweries, rich in hemicellulose and in glutamine, was tried in 39 patients with mild-to-moderate active UC.45 Daily supply of 30 g reduced significantly the disease activity, increased concentration of SCFAs, and increased the numbers of Bifidobacterium and Eubacterium in stool. It may well be that the observed effect was due more to increased supply of glutamine and other antioxidants such as various B vitamins than to the fiber per se as these compounds are known to be rich in by-products from breweries. Glutamine, as well as other antioxidants, are known to attenuate proinflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-α) and to enhance release of heat shock proteins (HSP-72).46 A controlled study using oat bran as fiber source was recently reported from a study in 22 patients + 10 controls with quiescent UC. Daily supply during 3 months of as much as 60 g of oat bran (equivalent to 20 g dietary fiber) resulted in a significant increase in fecal butyrate (average 36 percent) but also to a reduction in abdominal pain. All the treated patients tolerated well the large dose of fiber, and signs of relapse of disease were seen in none of the patients with colitis.<sup>47</sup> Butyrate has been shown to inhibit nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kB) activation of lamina propria macrophages, and to reduce the number of neutrophils in crypts and surface epithelia, as well as the density of lamina propria lymphocytes/plasma cells in patients with ulcerative colitis<sup>48</sup> findings correlating well with the observed decreased disease activity. In a study, 20 patients with ileal pouch-anal anastomosis received 24 g of inulin daily for 2 weeks. Significant reduction in inflammation was observed with endoscopy and histology. In addition, significant increase in fecal concentrations of butyrate and reductions in fecal pH, fecal content of secondary bile acids, and growth of Bacteroides fragilis were observed.49

#### 8.8.6 Plant Fiber in Irritable Bowel Disease

Dysmotility disorders are increasingly common in Western societies. Some evidence suggests that various dysmotility disorders, gastroesophageal reflux problems, infant colic, and constipation are all food-related features, and often due to intolerance to cow's milk proteins. <sup>50</sup> IBS is a clinical diagnosis based on the occurrence of abdominal distension, abdominal cramps, often increased transit time, more

62131\_C008.indd 171 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

frequent stools, and relief of pain on defecation. The prevalence of the syndrome varies between 7 and 22 percent, making IBS the most common functional GI disorder.<sup>51</sup> Unfortunately, no effective pharmaceutical treatment exists or when existing is unacceptably toxic.<sup>52</sup> This has resulted in a need for additional modalities for the treatment of IBS. In this perspective, pre- and probiotics appear as attractive alternatives (see recent reviews<sup>53,54</sup>). Data from human intervention studies and especially results from recent animal studies clearly indicate that prebiotics have an impact on the immune system: immune cells of the GALT including Peyer's patches are pri- AU: helpful to spell marily responsive to the oral administration of prebiotics.<sup>55</sup> However, a consequence of feeding the currently favored prebiotics (inulin, FOS, trans-galacto-oligosides, and lactulose) is increased gas production in the gut, which might preclude prebiotic use in diarrhea-predominant IBS, or where bloating or gas are prominent symptoms, but might allow their mild laxative properties to be useful in constipationpredominant IBS.<sup>53</sup> A few small open trials have been performed, but thus far no larger and randomized trial has been reported. However, a recent small open label trial supplementing 15 g/day of a mixture of oligofructose (70 percent) and inulin (30 percent) reports significant reduction in disease activity (Harvey Bradshaw index fell from 9.8, SD 3.1 to 6.9 SD 3.4, p = 0.01) in parallel with a significant increase in fecal bifidobacteria concentration (from 8.8, SD 0.9 log10 to 9.4, SD 0.9 log10 cells/g dry feces p = 0.001). Also the interleukin 10 (IL-10) positive dendritic cells increased (from 30 to 53 percent, p = 0.06), and the percentage of dendritic cells expressing Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) and TLR4 increased from 1.7 to 36.8 percent, p = 0.08, and from 3.6 to 75.4 percent, p = 0.001), <sup>56</sup> respectively, which offers hope for the

Other dietary fibers have also been tried in various groups of abdominal pain. A recent Cochrane review was unable to find any evidence that fiber supplements, lactose-free diets, or Lactobacillus supplementation is effective in the management of children with recurrent abdominal pain.<sup>57</sup> However, a study in adult patients reports significant success with fibers other than the classical prebiotics. In one study, 188 adult patients with IBS were classified as having diarrhea-predominant, constipationpredominant, or changeable bowel habit type IBS and randomly assigned to groups receiving 30 g/day of wheat bran) or 5 g/day of guar gum (PHGG).<sup>58</sup> After 4 weeks, patients were allowed to switch group, depending on their subjective evaluation of their symptoms. Both fiber and PHGG were effective in improving pain and bowel habits. Significantly more patients switched from fiber to PHGG (49.9 percent) than from PHGG to fiber (10.9 percent) at 4 weeks. Intention-to-treat analysis showed a significantly greater success in the PHGG group (60 percent) than in the fiber group (40 percent). In addition, significantly more patients in the PHGG group reported a greater subjective improvement than those in the fiber group. It was concluded that improvements in core IBS symptoms were observed with both bran and PHGG, but the latter was better tolerated and preferred by patients.<sup>58</sup>

The capsaicin (chili pepper) receptor (TRPV1) is known to play an important role in visceral pain and hypersensitivity states. It is of special interest that the numbers of TRPV1-immunoreactive fibers was found to be increased by 3.5 times in biopsies from patients with IBS compared with controls (p < 0.0001).<sup>59</sup> Substance

62131 C008 indd 172 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM P-immunoreactive fibers (p = 0.01), total nerve fibers (PGP 9.5) (p = 0.002), mast cells (c-kit) (p = 0.02), and lymphocytes (CD3) (p = 0.03) were also all significantly increased in the IBS group. However, in multivariate regression analysis, only TRPV1-immunoreactive fibers (p = 0.005) and mast cells (p = 0.008) were significantly related to the abdominal pain score. The information of increased TRPV1 nerve fibers in IBS, in addition to the observed low-grade inflammatory response, makes TRPV1 nerve fibers an interesting new therapeutic target.<sup>59</sup>

#### 8.8.7 Plant Fiber to Control Infections

In an effort to prevent nosocomial pneumonia and sepsis, patients with severe multiple trauma were treated with beta-1-3 polyglucose (glucan)—a component of cell walls of plants and microbes. Pneumonia occurred in 2 of 21 glucan-treated and in 11 of 20 patients in the control group (p < 0.01). Infectious complications (pneumonia and/or general sepsis) occurred in 14 percent of the glucan-supplemented patients versus 65 percent in the control group (p < 0.001). Another study compared the effects of a high-protein formula enriched with fiber but also arginine and antioxidants with a standard high-protein formula in early enteral nutrition in critically ill patients. The supplemented group had, in comparison to nonsupplemented controls, a lower incidence of catheter-related sepsis (0.4 episodes/1,000 intensive care unit, ICU, days) than the control group (5.5 episodes/1000 ICU days) (p < 0.001), but no differences were observed between the groups in incidence of ventilator-associated pneumonia, surgical infection, bacteremia, urinary tract infections, mortality, and in long-term survival.

#### 8.9 PLANT FIBERS RICH IN ANTIOXIDANTS

LAB produce themselves and/or release from consumed plants a whole range of important vitamins and antioxidants. One important example is the essential B vitamin, folate, known to have a strong effect in reducing homocysteine and an ability to prevent some chronic diseases. Folate is synthesized by LABs such as *Lactococcus lactis* and *Lactobacillus plantarum*. Other LABs, however, such as *L. gasseri*, are net comsumers of folate. A recent publication describes successful transfer of five genes essential for folate biosynthesis from *Lactococcus lactis* to *Lactobacillus gasseri*, turning *L. gasseri* into a net producer of folate. Anemia, iron deficiency, and folate deficiency are common among patients with both acute and chronic diseases such as IBD. 63,64

In a pediatric study of 43 patients and 46 controls, plasma total homocysteine (tHcy) concentrations were shown to be significantly higher in children with IBD than in control subjects (p < 0.05). Furthermore, the level of plasma tHcy levels correlated well with observed reductions in plasma 5-methyltetrahydrofolate (p < 0.0005). A similar study in 108 adult patients with IBD and 74 adult healthy controls found significantly lower levels of folate (p < 0.05) in patients with both UC and Crohn's disease (CD). Also in this study, the serum concentration of tHcy was

62131\_C008.indd 173 4/2/09 1:54:32 PM

significantly higher in both groups: UC 15.9  $\pm$  10.3 mmol/l and CD 13.6  $\pm$  6.5 compared to controls 9.6  $\pm$  3.4 (p < 0.05).

The choice of fibers for medical use has probably not considered the content of vitamins and antioxidants as it should. Pectin has demonstrated high antioxidant ability, but most of the fibers generally used are not particularly rich in antioxidants. Numerous other plant fibers exist that should be considered as medical fibers and used either as replacement for or complements to other fibers in various enteral nutrition solutions. Plants with documented ability to boost resistance and decrease vulnerability to disease, often referred to as chemopreventive agents, are usually easily available, inexpensive to produce, rich in fibers, and have no or limited toxicity. Among the numerous agents with chemopreventive abilities are a whole series of phenolic and other compounds suggested to reduce the speed of aging and often documented to prevent degenerative malfunctions of organs: isothiocyanates in cruciferous vegetables, epigallocatechin-3-gallate (EGCG) in green tea, caffeic acid in coffee, capsaicin in hot chili peppers, chalcones in apples, euginol in cloves, gallic acid in rhubarb, hisperitin in citrus fruits, naringenin in citrus fruits, kaempferol in white cabbage, myricetin in berries, quercetin in apples and onions, resveratrol and other procyanidin dimers in red wine, and various curcumenoids found in turmeric curry foods, in addition to thousands of hitherto less explored or unexplored substances. Turmeric, dried and powdered roots of the plant Curcuma longa, is rich in natural antioxidants, and has proved to be a strong inhibitor of proinflammatory messengers such as NF-κB, cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), matrix mettaloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), TNF, IL-8, eotaxin, cell surface adhesion molecules, and antiapoptotic proteins.<sup>67</sup> See further a recent review.68

Chili pepper, a herb with high content of flavonoids (>100 mg/100 g), has recently caught attention, especially since a specific receptor for its active substance, capsaicin, has been demonstrated and cloned.<sup>69</sup> The cloning of the vanilloid receptor 1 (TBRV1) has opened a floodgate for discoveries regarding the function of this complex molecule<sup>70</sup> and provided explanation for earlier observed clinical effects of intake of chili peppers. This receptor is associated with nociceptive afferent nerve fibers and broadly expressed, especially in brain, epidermis, and visceral cells. Old observations as well as recent studies suggest a great potential of antioxidant-rich chili fibers for control the immune cells, both innate and acquired,<sup>71</sup> of chronic diseases especially diabetes, both type 1 and 2,<sup>72,73</sup> hypertension,<sup>74</sup> and cancer,<sup>75</sup> as well as chronic pain conditions<sup>76</sup> and obesity.<sup>77</sup>

#### 8.10 DIVERSITY IN MICROBIOTA FOR BARRIER FUNCTION

The gut mucosa and microbiota are intimately joined in the maintenance of a well-functioning barrier between the host and the external environment—see further two excellent reviews.<sup>78,79</sup> The barrier is suggested to be composed of three barriers in one: the physical barrier, the innate immune barrier, and the adaptive immune barrier. Emphasis has in the past focused mainly on the physical barrier, but tends

62131\_C008.indd 174 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

in more recent years to switch to the importance of the innate immune mechanisms, particularly the role of antimicrobial peptides such as defensins and more recently angiogenins.<sup>80</sup>

Several plant fibers (prebiotics) and a few LABs (probiotics) have documented significant effects in improving both the function of the innate immune system and the physical barrier and in increasing resistance to disease. The hope is that combined supply of these components will have synergistic, that is, more than additive, effects in boosting the immune system and enforcing the barrier functions. Products that combine pre- and probiotics are called synbiotics and treatment using the combination is termed synbiotic treatment.

The term "defense by diversity" was coined in 1999,81 and seems applicable to synbiotic treatment. Natural foods supply both LAB and a great variety of plant fibers. A recent study concludes that combining several fibers has more than additive effects on the microbial ecosystem and immune responses, 82 and a recent review suggest that multispecies probiotics are superior to single-species probiotics to enhance growth, reduce antibiotic-associated diarrhea, prevent infections (S. typhimurium) and reduce pathogenic colonization (Escherichia coli).83 The choice of pre- and probiotics must be based on scientific evidence—see further below. This is especially important in the selection of LABs, as the majority of LABs have no or much limited effects on immune functions and outcome. It is important to remember in constructing synbiotic formulations that most of the LABs used by the food industry have no or limited ability to ferment bioactive fibers such as inulin or phlein, no ability to adhere to human mucus, low antioxidant capacity, and most important do not survive the acidity of the stomach and bile acid content. Stronger bioactivities cannot be expected from LABs such as yogurt bacteria, chosen mainly for their palatability. The LAB used in the synbiotic studies must be selected according to their bioactivity. Unfortunately, few studies have looked at the synergistic effects of simultaneous supply of LAB and fibers—synbiotics.

Although some studies have used various synbiotic compositions, only two such compositions have been produced after extensive preclinical studies:

- 1. A one LAB/one fiber composition, produced (Probi AB, Lund Sweden) by fermentation of oat meal with L. plantarum strain 299, containing 10° of LAB and approximately 10 g oat fiber.<sup>84</sup> In a few studies a commercial fruit juice, PRO VIVA<sup>TM</sup> containing 10° of a related L. plantarum strain called 299V (Skånemejerier, Malmö, Sweden), has also been tried.
- 2. A four LAB/four fiber composition, called Synbiotic 2000<sup>TM</sup>, consisting in a mixture of 10<sup>10</sup> (more recently also a Synbiotic Forte<sup>TM</sup> with 10<sup>11</sup>) of each of four LAB: Pediacoccus pentosaceus 5-33:3, Leuconostoc mesenteroides 32-77:1, Lactobacillus paracasei subsp. paracasei 19, and L. plantarum 2362 and 2.5 g of each of the four fermentable fibers (prebiotics): betaglucan, inulin, pectin, and resistant starch (Medipharm AB, Kågeröd, Sweden and Des Moines, Iowa).

Lund University microbiologists Åsa Ljungh and Torkel Wadström developed this multistrain/multifiber synbiotic formula, which in recent years has been extensively used in clinical trials. The choice of LAB for the formulation was done after

62131\_C008.indd 175 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

extensive studies of more than 350 human<sup>85</sup> and more than 180 plant microbial strains<sup>86</sup> and was based especially on the ability of the LAB to produce bioactive proteins, transcribe NF-κB, produce pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines, produce antioxidants, and most important to functionally complement each other. In recent studies both the Synbiotic 2000 Forte and a Probiotic 2000 Forte<sup>TM</sup> (no fiber added), containing 10<sup>11</sup> of each of the four LABs, that is, 400 billion LAB per dose, have been tried. The effects of Synbiotic 2000 have thus far been investigated in a series of conditions.

#### 8.10.1 Synbiotics in Acute Pancreatitis

In one study, 62 patients with severe acute pancreatitis (SAP) (Apache II scores: Synbiotic 2000-treated  $11.7 \pm 1.9$ , controls  $10.4 \pm 1.5$ ) were given either two sachets/ day of Synbiotic 2000 (2 × 40 billion LAB/day and a total 20 g fibers) or the same amount of fibers (20 g) as in Synbiotic 2000 during the first 14 days after arrival to the hospital. <sup>87</sup> Of 33 patients, 9 (27 percent) in the Synbiotic 2000-treated group and 15 of 29 patients (52 percent) in the only fiber-treated group developed subsequent infections. Of 33 Synbiotic 2000-treated patients, 8 (24 percent) and 14 of 29 (48 percent) of the only fiber-treated patients developed SIRS, MOF, or both (p < 0.005). <sup>88</sup> A total of 7 pathogenic microorganisms were cultivated in the synbiotic-treated group compared to 17 in the fiber-only group.

## 8.10.2 Synbiotics in Polytrauma

In patients with polytrauma two prospective randomized trials with Synbiotic 2000 and Synbiotic 2000 FORTE have been concluded. The first study compared the following treatments in patients with acute extensive trauma: (1) Synbiotic 2000 (40 billion LAB/day) with (2) a soluble fiber, (3) a peptide diet (Nutricomp, Braun Inc Germany), and (4) supplementation of glutamine. Treatment with Synbiotic 2000 led to a highly significant decrease in number of chest infections (4/26 patients, 15 percent), compared to peptide diet (11/26 patients, 42 percent, p < 0.04), glutamine (11/32 patients, 34 percent, p < 0.03), and fiber only (12/29 patients, 41 percent, p < 0.002). The total number of infections was also significantly decreased: Synbiotic 2000 5/26 patients (19 percent); fiber only 17/29 patients (59 percent); peptide 13/26 patients (50 percent); and glutamine16/32 patients (50 percent).

In the second study 65 patients with polytrauma were randomized to receive Synbiotic 2000 Forte (400 billion LAB + 10 g fiber, see above) once daily for 15 days or maltodextrine as placebo. Significant reductions were observed in number of deaths (5/35 vs. 9/30, p < 0.02), severe sepsis (6/35 vs. 13/30, p < 0.02), chest infections (19/35 vs. 24/30, p < 0.03), central line infections (13/32 vs. 20/30, p < 0.02), and ventilation days (average 15 vs. 26 days). A total of 54 pathogenic microorganisms were cultivated in the symbiotic-treated group compared to 103 in the fiberonly group.

62131\_C008.indd 176 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

#### 8.10.3 Synbiotics in Abdominal Surgery

In a randomized controlled study, 45 patients undergoing major surgery for abdominal cancer were divided into three treatment groups: (1) enteral nutrition (EN) + Synbiotic 2000 (LEN), (2) EN + only the fibers in the same amounts (20 g) as in Synbiotic 2000 (FEN), and (3) standard parenteral nutrition (PN). All treatments lasted for 2 preoperative and 7 days postoperative days. The incidence of postoperative bacterial infections was 47 percent with PN, 20 percent with FEN, and 6.7 percent with LEN (p < 0.05). A total of 34 pathogenic microorganisms were cultivated in the symbiotic-treated group compared to 54 in the fiber-only group. Significant improvements were also documented in prealbumin (LEN, FEN), C-reactive protein (LEN, FEN), serum cholesterol (LEN, FEN), white cell blood count (LEN) , serum endotoxin (LEN, FEN), and IgA (LEN).

In another prospective randomized, double-blind trial, 80 patients subjected to pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy (PPPD) received twice daily either Synbiotic 2000 (2  $\times$  40 billion LAB) or only the fibers in composition from the day before surgery and during the first 7 postoperative days. 92 A highly significant difference in infection rate (p = 0.005) was observed as only 5 of 40 patients (12.5 percent) in the Synbiotic 2000-treated group suffered infections (4 wound and 1 urinary tract infection) versus 16 of 40 (40 percent) in the fiber-only group (6 wound infections, 5 peritonitis, 4 chest infections, 2 sepsis, and 1 of each of urinary tract infection, cholangitis, and empyema). The infecting microorganisms in the symbiotic-treated group were Klebsiella pneumoniae (2 patients), Enterobacter cloacae (2 patients), Proteus mirabilis (1 patient), and Enterococcus faecalis/faecium (1 patient); in the fiber-only group Enterobacter cloacae (8 patients), Enterococcus faecalis/faecium (7 patients), Escherichia coli (7 patients), K. pneumoniae (2 patients), Staphylococcus aureus (2 patients), and Proteus mirabilis (1 patient); see Table 5. Statistically significant differences between the groups were also observed in use of antibiotics (mean: Synbiotic 2000;  $2 \pm 5$  days, fiber-only;  $10 \pm 14$  days).

AU: no table 5 included here; delete text reference?

# 8.10.4 Synbiotics in Chronic Liver Disease and Liver Transplantation

In a study, 58 patients with liver cirrhosis suffering minimal encephalopathy were randomized into three treatment groups: Group 1 (20 patients) received Synbiotic 2000 (40 billion LAB); group 2 (20 patients) received the same amount of the fibers in Synbiotic 2000; and group 3 (15 patients) received placebo (nonfermentable, nonabsorbable fiber—crystalline cellulose). A significant increase in intestinal LAB flora was observed after 1 month of supplementation in the synbiotic-treated group, but not in the other two groups. Intestinal pH was significantly reduced in both treatment groups but not in the placebo-treated group. Significant decreases in fecal counts of *Escherichia coli*, *Staphylococcus* and *Fusobacterium*, but not in *Pseudomonas* and *Enterococcus*, and significant decreases in ammonias, endotoxins, ALTs, and bilirubins (original level  $252 \pm 182$ ) were observed in the Synbiotic 2000-treated group ( $84 \pm 65$ , p < 0.01) and in the fiber-only-treated group ( $110 \pm 86$ ,

AU: helpful to spell out?

62131\_C008.indd 177 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

p < 0.05) while it remained unchanged in the placebo group. The improvements in liver function were accompanied by significant improvements in psychometric tests and in degree of encephalopathy.

In a follow-up study by the same group of investigators 30 patients with liver cirrhosis were randomized to receive either Synbiotic 2000 or placebo (crystalline cellulose) for 7 days. 94 Viable fecal counts of *Lactobacillus* species, Child-Pugh class, plasma retention rate of indocyanine green (ICG<sub>R15</sub>), whole blood TNF-α mRNA, IL-6 mRNA, serum TNF-α, soluble TNF receptor (sTNFR)I, sTNFRII and IL-6, and plasma endotoxin levels were measured pre- and posttreatment: Synbiotic treatment was associated with significantly increased fecal lactobacilli counts and significant improvements in plasma retention rate of ICG<sub>R15</sub> and stage of liver disease (Child-Pugh classification). No significant changes in any study parameter followed placebo treatment, but significant increases in whole blood TNF-α mRNA and IL-6 mRNA, along with serum levels of soluble TNF receptors sTNFRI and sTNFRII, were observed in the Synbiotic 2000-treated patients. TNF-α and IL-6 levels correlated significantly, both at baseline and after synbiotic treatment. Synbiotic-related improvement in ICG<sub>R15</sub> was significantly associated with changes in IL-6, both at mRNA and protein levels, and unrelated to plasma endotoxin values. It was concluded that even shortterm synbiotic treatment can significantly modulate gut flora and improve liver function in patients with cirrhosis. The observed benefits seemed unrelated to reduction in endotoxemia, but could be mediated, at least in part, by treatment-related induction of IL-6 synthesis by TNF-α. These results offer great hope that synbiotic treatment of patients on the waiting list for liver transplantation might prevent septic episodes, improve liver function, and promote successful outcome of surgery.

In another study, 66 patients were randomized to either receive Synbiotic 2000 or only the fibers in Synbiotic 2000 in connection with human orthotopic liver transplantation. The treatment started on the day before surgery and continued for 14 days after surgery. During the first postoperative month only 1 patient in the Synbiotic 2000-treated group (3 percent) showed signs of infection (urinary infection) compared to 17 of 33 (51 percent) in the patients supplemented with only the four fibers.<sup>95</sup> The infecting organisms in the synbiotic-treated group were Enterococcus faecalis in 1 patient and in the only fiber-treated group E. faecalis/faecium in 11 patients, Escherichia coli in 3 patients, Enterobacter cloacae in 2 patients, Pseudomonas aeruginosa in two patients, and Staphylococcus aureus in 1 patient; see further table

6. The use of antibiotics was on average  $0.1 \pm 0.1$  days in the synbiotic-treated AU: no table 6 patients and  $3.8 \pm 0.9$  days in the fiber-only group.

included; delete text reference?

#### 8.10.5 Synbiotics in Inflammatory Bowel Disease

Daily rectal instillations with Synbiotic 2000 reconstituted in saline were given to 10 patients with distal colitis for 2 weeks. One patient withdrew after 1 week; the remaining patients showed dramatic improvements in various disease scores during the 3 weeks of observation: episodes of diarrhea (decreased from 2.4 to 0.8), visible blood in stool (2.2 to 0.8), nightly diarrhea (0.5 to 0), urgency (1.9 to 1.0), and consistency of stool (1.1 to 0.8).96 In the study, 2 patients reported significant

62131\_C008.indd 178 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM bloating and wind but no other adverse or side effects were reported. In another study, 8 patients with active ulcerative colitis (UC) received a synbiotic composed of  $4 \times 10^{11}$  freeze-dried *Bifidobacterium longum* and 6 g of a prebiotic FOS/inulin mix called Synergy daily for 4 weeks. These patients were compared to 8 similar patients receiving placebo. 97 Levels of intestinal bifidobacteria at the end of the study were increased 42-fold compared to 4.6-fold in the placebo group. The sigmoidoscopy score decreased on average by 1.3 compared to an increase of 0.58 in the placebo (P = 0.06). The mean histology score was decreased in the synbiotic group and increased in the placebo group. However, due to the small size of the patient group, these changes were not statistically significant. The bowel habit index scores decreased by 20.4 percent in the synbiotic group and the scores increased by 70.4 percent in the placebo group. Human beta-defensin (hBD) (2, 3, and 4), TNF-α, and IL-1 were all decreased after synbiotic treatment but remained unchanged in the placebo group (P = 0.05). These observations are most interesting and promising for future therapies. I fully agree with the statement of the reviewer: "Slowly, the links of diet to the intestinal environment and the association of the intestinal environment to IBD are becoming evident. The prebiotic and probiotic trials reveal the importance of the intestinal environment as a potent regulator of IBD activity."98

### 8.10.6 Synbiotics in Short Bowel Syndrome

Seven malnourished patients aged 2.5 to 24 years with short bowel syndrome and refractory enterocolitis received a synbiotic composition consisting ~1 billion *Bifidobacterium breve* and *Lactobacillus casei* and ~3 g galacto-oligosaccharides three times daily for 15 to 55 months.<sup>99</sup> Improvement of the flora as a whole (general increase in anaerobic bacteria and suppression of pathogenic flora) and an increase in fecal content of SCFAs (from an average of 27.8 to 65.09 ~mol/g wet feces) resulted. Six of seven patients increased their body weight between 1.0 and 4.2 kg/year. Prealbumin was increased in all treated patients (p = 0.05). These results in a small study offer hope that other eventually more potent probiotics in combination with other fibers and antioxidants will significantly contribute to the quality of life for patients with short bowel syndrome.

#### 8.10.7 Synbiotics in Irritable Bowel Syndrome

The effects of twice-daily consumption of a probiotic fruit drink ProViva (Skånemejerier, Malmo, Sweden) containing L. plantarum 299v ( $6 \times 10^7$  cfu/drink) or placebo for 4 weeks were studied in a controlled study including 40 patients. The vast majority (95 percent of LAB-treated vs. 15 percent of the placebo-treated patients) of individuals in the probiotic consumption group reported general improvement. A total of 20 of 20 patients in the LAB-supplemented group and 11 of 20 patients in the placebo group (p = 0.0012) reported resolution of abdominal pain. A similar study, using the same formula, was performed in patients who received the treatment for 4 weeks. A significant enhancement of LAB composition in probiotics-supplemented patients was described. Flatulence was rapidly and significantly reduced in the LAB-

62131\_C008.indd 179 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

treated group, but no difference in bloating was reported between the groups.  $^{101}$  The same formula was applied in a cross-over trial of 4 weeks duration in 12 patients. A significant reduction in breath hydrogen was registered after 2 hours of ingestion, without a change in total hydrogen production or any symptomatic improvement.  $^{103}$  A total of 68 patients with IBS were treated for 12 weeks with a vitamin- and plant fiber-enriched diet containing either live or heat-inactivated LAB including  $^{109}$  each of L. acidophilus, L. helveticus, and Bifidobacterium spp.  $^{104}$  Of the patients, 80 and 40 percent, respectively, reported significant improvements in pain, bloating, constipation, and bowel habits (p < 0.01).

#### 8.10.8 Synbiotics in Helicobacter pylori Infections

A clinical trial was carried out in a school in a low socioeconomic area of Santiago. Helicobacter pylori (Hp) positive children were randomly distributed into four groups: (1) antibiotic treatment (lanzoprazole, clarythromycin, and amoxicillin) (Ab) daily for 8 days; (2) 250 mg Saccharomyces boulardii plus 5 g inulin (SbI) daily for 8 weeks; (3) 1 billion L. acidophilus LB (LB) daily; or (4) no treatment. 105 A <sup>13</sup>C-urea breath test (<sup>13</sup>C-UBT) was performed before and after the study and the differences in <sup>13</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> over baseline were calculated (DDOB). Hp was eradicated in 66, 12, and 6.5 percent of the children from the Ab, SbI, and LB groups, respectively, while no spontaneous clearance was observed in the children without treatment. A moderate but significant difference in DDOB was detected in children receiving living SbI (76.31; 95 percent CI: 711.84 to 70.79), but not in those receiving LB (+0.70; 95 percent CI: 75.84 to +7.24). Although more studies are needed to confirm the effects and elucidate the mechanisms, it is clearly an interesting observation that Hp infection was eradicated in 12 percent of synbiotic-treated and 6.5 percent of probiotic-treated Hp-infected children. It is likely that other LAB and larger doses of both LAB and prebiotics might achieve much stronger effects.

#### 8.10.9 Synbiotics in Allergy

A synbiotic combination of  $L.\ casei$  subsp. casei+ dextran prevented cedar-pollen induced nasal and ocular symptoms, increased cedar pollen-specific IgE, and increased the number of eosinophils.  $^{106}$ 

In another recent randomized study children > 2 years with atopic dermatitis received either potato starch and *L. rhamnosus*-based synbiotics or the prebiotic alone three times a day for 3 months. The disease score decreased with synbiotic treatment from 39.1 to >20.7 (P < 0.0001), and with prebiotic treatment from 39.3 to 24.0 (P < 0.0001). No difference was observed after 3 months of treatment (P = 0.535).<sup>107</sup>

#### 8.10.10 Synbiotics in Prevention of Cancer

A synbiotic preparation consisting of oligofructose-enriched inulin (12 g) (SYN1), *L. rhamnosus* GG (LGG), and *B. lactis* Bb12 (BB12) (10<sup>10</sup> cfu), was recently administered in a 12-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled

62131\_C008.indd 180 4/2/09 1:54:33 PM

trial including 37 patients with colon cancer and 43 polypectomized patients.  $^{108}$  The intervention resulted in significant changes in the fecal microbiota, including elevations of *Bifidobacterium* spp. and *Lactobacillus* spp. and reductions of *Clostridium perfringens*. The intervention reduced colorectal proliferation, the capacity of fecal water to induce necrosis in colonic cells, and improved epithelial barrier function in polypectomized patients. Genotoxicity assays of colonic biopsy samples at the end of the intervention period indicated a decreased exposure to genotoxins in the polypectomized patients. Synbiotic consumption prevented an increased secretion of IL-2 by peripheral blood mononuclear cells in the polypectomized patients and increased the production of interferon-gamma (IFN- $\gamma$ ) in the patients with colon cancer. It was concluded that several colorectal cancer biomarkers may be favorably altered by synbiotic intervention.

#### **8.11 TREATMENT-RESISTANT CONDITIONS**

Treatment with synbiotics has failed in two types of patients: those with CD and general intensive care patients.

#### 8.11.1 Crohn's Disease

Attempts in the past to affect CD by probiotic interventions have generally failed. Daily oral administration of  $10^{10}$  of the probiotic LA1, even when instituted early after ileo-cecal resection, failed to exert any protective effect on early endoscopic recurrence in patients with CD. The histological score, the serum inflammatory parameters, and the clinical relapse rate were similar to those of the controls.  $^{109}$  Two studies with Synbiotic 2000 have also ended with negative outcome. In one study, after an initial treatment with infliximab 63 patients were randomized to daily receive either Synbiotic 2000 or crystalline cellulose as placebo.  $^{110}$  Median time to relapse was 9.8 and 10.1 months, respectively. In a second study patients following surgery were supplemented with either Synbiotic 2000 or crystalline cellulose as placebo. In the synbiotic-treated group, 7 patients completed the scheduled 24-month treatment, as did and 2 patients in the placebo group.  $^{111}$  No differences were observed between the two groups either in endoscopic findings or rate of clinical relapse. After 3 months of treatment, the Rutgeerts disease scores were  $0.6 \pm 0.8$  in the synbiotic-treated group and  $0.8 \pm 1$  in the placebo group (NS).

#### 8.11.2 General Intensive Care Patients

Two large studies have been performed in a general intensive care population; one with Synbiotic 2000 and one with Synbiotic 2000 Forte. Synbiotic 2000 (40 billion LAB) was given to 162 patients and only the fibers in the synbiotic composition to 168 patients. No difference was observed in mortality or in multiorgan dysfunction.  $^{112}$  In the other study Synbiotic 2000 Forte was supplemented to 130 patients twice a day throughout the whole intensive care unit stay (2 × 400 billion LAB) and

62131\_C008.indd 181 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

compared to 129 patients supplemented with a cellulose-based placebo. No statistical difference was demonstrated between the groups in the incidence of ventilator-associated pneumonia (VAP) (9 and 13 percent, P = 0.31), the rate of VAP per 1,000 ventilator days (13 and 14.6, p = 0.73), and hospital mortality (27 and 33 percent, p = 0.32). <sup>113</sup>

#### 8.12 CHOICE OF LACTIC ACID BACTERIA AS PROBIOTICS

Only a few probiotic strains have thus far shown ability to eliminate or reduce unwanted proinflammatory molecules such as AGE, ALE, glutenoids, and heterocyclic amines from food. Furthermore, only a minority of several hundred tested probiotic strains have demonstrated ability to suppress inflammation in the body, when supplemented. Especially desirable strains are those that improve immune function by increasing the number of IgA-producing plasma cells, improve phagocytosis, and the proportion of Th1 cells and NK cells.<sup>114</sup> The genetic differences between different LAB are large, said by some to be larger than those between fish and humans. The choice of probiotics for clinical use is critical, especially as strains which carry the same name have often different and sometimes opposite effects. A recent study selected 46 strains of Lactococcus lactis from about 2,600 LAB and compared their ability to induce production of cytokines. 115 Even if the different strains carry the same name, their ability to produce pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines varies widely, which seems to underline the importance of a meticulous choice for clinical studies and use. Some strains, however, are more likely to have strong clinical effects; among them are such strains as Lactobacillus paracasei subsp paracasei, L. plantarum, and Pediococcus pentosaceus. Especially L. paracasei has a solid record. It has been shown to induce cellular immunity and stimulate production of suppressive cytokines such as transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β) and II-10 and to suppress Th2 activity and CD4 T cells, 116,117 to suppress splenocyte proliferation, 118 and to decrease antigen-specific IgE and IgG<sub>1</sub>. 119 Lactobacillus paracasei was also shown to be the strongest inducer of Th1 and repressor of Th2 cytokines when more than 100 were compared. 120 A recent study in rats compared the ability of four different strains: L. paracasei, L. johnsonii, B. longum, or B. lactis to control Trichinella spiralis-induced infection; only L. paracasei but not the other LAB was able to reduce the infection-associated Th2 response, muscle levels of TGF-β, COX-2, and PGE2, and attenuate infection-induced muscle hypercontractility. 121 An even more recent study compared three probiotic strains—B. lactis NCC362, L. johnsonii NCC533, and L. paracasei NCC2461—and their effects on stress-induced changes in gut permeability and on sensitivity to colorectal distension. Again, only L. paracasei but not the other LAB significantly prevented visceral hyperalgesia, reduced visceral pain, and restored normal gut permeability. 122 However, L. plantarum also has an excellent record. When the ability of 50 different LAB to control 23 different Clostridium difficile strains was studied, only L. paracasei and L. plantarum were effective in eliminating all C. difficile strains; more than half of the tried LAB strains were totally ineffective, and some only against a few. 123 Some LAB can be AU: clarify?

62131\_C008.indd 182 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

potentiated by simultaneous supply of prebiotic fibers (probiotics + prebiotics = synbiotics) but there are great differences in their ability to utilize semifermentable fibers such as oligofructans. When 712 different LAB strains were tested, only a handful demonstrated ability to ferment inulin and phlein, namely, *L. plantarum* (several), *L. paracasei* subsp. *paracasei*, *L. brevis*, and *Pediococcus pentosaceus*.<sup>124</sup>

#### 8.13 FINAL WORDS

Aging and various chronic diseases are all associated with an increasingly deranged function of the neuroendocrine axis resulting in an increased status of systemic inflammation. 125-128 This affects the intestinal microbiota, which become reduced both in diversity and numbers. Continuous supplementation of pro- and synbiotics, as well as plant fibers and antioxidants, provides a promising alternative to suppress systemic inflammation, reduce the risk of developing other chronic diseases or complications to disease, and to considerably improve quality of life. Treatment with lactic specific LAB and plant fibers (Synbiotic 2000) has shown a unique ability to suppress inflammation in animal models—neutrophil accumulation in tissues, release of markers of inflammation: myeloperoxidase, malondialdehyde, nitric oxide—and to prevent destruction of tissues. 129 This offers great hope for the future.

#### **REFERENCES**

- 1. Goldberg T, Cai W, Peppa M, Dardaine V, Baliga BS, Uribarri J, et al. Advanced glycoxidation end products in commonly consumed foods. *J Am Diet Assoc* 2004;104:1287–1291.
- Bengmark S. Advanced glycation and lipoxidation end products—Amplifiers of inflammation: The role of food. *JPEN* 2007;31:430–440.
- Roszkowski K, Ko KL, Beuth J, Ohshima Y, Roszkowski W, Jeljaszewicz J, Pulverer G. Intestinal microflora of BALB/c-mice and function of local immune cells. *Zeitschr Bakteriol Hygien* 1988;270:270–279.
- Pulverer G, Ko HL, Roszkowski W, Beuth J, Yassin A, Jeljaszewicz J. Digestive tract microflora liberates low molecular weight peptides with immunotriggering activity. *Zentralbl Bakteriol* 1990;272:318–327.
- Luyendyk JP, Mattes WB, Burgoon LD, Zacharewski TR, Maddox JF, Cosma GN et al. Gene expression analysis points to hemostasis in livers of rats cotreated with lipopoly-saccharide and ranitidine. *Toxicol Sci* 2004;80:203–213.
- Maddox JF, Luyendyk JP, Cosma GN, Breau AP, Bible Jr RH, Harrigan GG et al. Metabonomic evaluation of idiosyncrasy-like liver injury in rats co-treated with ranitidine and lipopolysaccharide. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 2006;212:35–44.
- Luyendyk JP, Lehman-McKeeman LD, Nelson DM, Bhaskaran VM, Reilly TP et al. Coagulation-dependent gene expression and liver injury in rats given lipopolysaccharide with ranitidine but not with famotidine. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2006;317:635–643.

62131\_C008.indd 183 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

- 8. Hertoghe T. The "multiple hormone deficiency" theory of aging: Is human senescence caused mainly by multiple hormone deficiencies? *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2005;1057:448–465.
- 9. Zittermann A, Schleithoff SS, Koerfer R. Putting cardiovascular disease and vitamin D insufficiency into perspective. *Br J Nutr* 2005;94:483–492.
- McCarty MF, Secondary hyperparathyroidism promotes the acute phase response—A
  rationale for supplementing vitamin D in prevention of vascular events in elderly. *Med Hypotheses* 2005;64:1022–1026.
- Mattsson MP. Will caloric restriction and folate protect against AD and PD? Neurology 2003;60:690–695.
- 12. Tikellis C, Cooper ME, Thomas MC. Role of the renin-angiotensin system in the endocrine pancreas: Implications for the development of diabetes. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 2005;38:737–751.
- Allen TJ, Jandeleit-Dahm KA. Preventing atherosclerosis with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors: Emphasis on diabetic atherosclerosis. Curr Drug Targets Cardiovasc Haematol Disord 2005;5:503–512.
- Tlaskalova-Hogenova H, Tuckova L, Stepankova R, Hudcovic T, Palova-Jelinkova L, Kozakova H. Involvement of innate immunity in the development of inflammatory and autoimmune diseases. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2005 Jun;1051:787–798.
- 15. Ludvigsson J. Why diabetes incidence increases—A unifying theory. *Ann NY Acad Sci* 2006;1079:374–382.
- Eaton SB Eaton SB 3rd, Konner MJ, Shostak M. An evolutionary perspective enhances understanding of human nutritional requirements. *J Nutr* 1996;126:1732–1740.
- 17. Pilch S. *Physiological effects and health consequences of dietary fiber*. Bethesda, MD: Life Science Research Office. Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, 1987.
- 18. Williams CL, Bollella M, Wynder EL. A new recommendation for dietary fiber intake in childhood. *Pediatrics* 1995;96,suppl S:985–988.
- 19. Finegold SM, Sutter VL. Fecal flora in different populations, with special reference to diet. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1978;31:S116–S122.
- Ahrné S, Nobaek S, Jeppsson B, Adlerberth I, Wold AE, Molin G. The normal Lactobacillus flora in healthy human rectal and oral mucosa. J Appl Microbiol 1998;85:88–94.
- Slavin JL. Dietary fiber: classifications, chemical analyses and food sources. J Am Diet Assoc 1987;87:1164–1171.
- 22. Topping DL, Fukushima M, Bird AR. Resistant starch as a prebiotic and symbiotic: State of the art. *Proc Nutr Soc* 2003;62:171–176.
- 23. Hipsley H. Dietary fibre and pregnancy toxaemia. Br Med J 1953;ii:420-422.
- 24. Trowell H, Southgate DA, Wolever TM, Leeds AR, Gassull MA, Jenkins DJ Dietary fibre redefined. Letter. *Lancet* 1976;i:967.
- American Association of Cereal Chemists. The definition of dietary fiber. Cereal Foods World 2001;46:112–127.
- Wolever TMS, Jenkins DJA. Effect of dietary fiber and foods on carbohydrate metabolism. In GA Spiller, editor. *Handbook of Dietary Fiber in Human Nutrition*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1993; 111–152.
- 27. Todesco T, Rao AV, Bosello O, Jenkins DJ. Propionate lowers blood glucose and alters lipid metabolism in healthy subjects. 1991;54:860–865.
- Anderson JW. Whole grain protect against atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Proc Nutr Soc 2003;62:135–142.

62131\_C008.indd 184 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

- Anderson JW. Whole grain protect against atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Proc Nutr Soc 2003;62:135–142.
- Killan S, Kritzinger S, Rycroft G, Gibson GR, Du Preez J. The effects of the novel bifidogenic trisaccharide, neokestose, on the human colon microbiota. World J Microbiol Biotechnol 2002;18:637–644.
- 31. Dunjic BS, Svensson I, Axelsson J et al. Is resistance to phospholipase important to gastric mucosal protective capacity of exogenous phosphatidylcholine? *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1994;6:593–598.
- Dunjic BS, Svensson I, Axelsson J, Ar'Rajab A, Larsson K, Bengmark S. Green banana protection of gastric mucosa against experimentally induced injuries in rats—A multicomponent mechanism? *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1993;28:894–898.
- 33. Müller M, Lier D. Fermentation of fructans by epiphytic lactic acid bacteria. *J Appl Bacteriol* 1994;76:406–411.
- 34. Kaplan H, Hutkins RW. Fermentation of fructooligosaccharides by lactic acid bacteria and bifidobacteria. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2000;66:2682–2684.
- 35. Roma E, Adamidis D, Constantopoulos A, Messaritakis J. Diet and chronic constipation in children: The role of fiber. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 1999;28:169–174.
- Moore N, Chao C, Yang LP, Storm H, Oliva-Hemker M, Saavedra JM. Effects of fructooligosaccahride-supplemented infant cereal: a double-blind randomized trial. *Br J Nutr* 2003;90:581–587.
- Rushdi TA, Pichard C, Khater YH. Control of diarrhea by fiber-enriched diet in ICU
  patients on enteral nutrition: A prospective randomized controlled trial. *Clin Nutr*2004;23:1344–1352.
- 38. Baqui AH, Black RE, El Arifeen S, Yunus M, Chakraborty J, Ahmed S et al. Effect of zinc supplementation started during diarrhoea on morbidity and mortality in Bangladeshi children: Community randomised trial. *Br Med J* 2002;325:1059.
- 39. Rabbani GH, Teka T, Zaman B Majid N, Khatun M, Fuchs GJ. Clinical studies in persistent diarrhea: Dietary management with green banana or pectin in Bangladesh children. *Gastroenterology* 2001;121:554–560.
- 40. Tucker KL, Hannan MT, Chen H, Cupples LA, Wilson PWF, Kiel DP. Potassium, magnesium, and fruit and vegetable intakes are associated with greater bone mineral density in elderly men and women. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1999;69:727–736.
- 41. Tucker KL, Chen H, Hannan MT, Cupples LA, Wilson PW, Felson D et al. Bone mineral density and dietary patterns in older adults: the Framington osteoporosis study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2002;76:245–252.
- 42. Hylander B, Rössner S. Effects of dietary fiber intake before meals on weight loss and hunger in a weight-reducing club. *Acta Med Scand* 1983;213:217–220.
- 43. Howarth NC, Saltzman E, McCrory MA, Greenberg AS, Dwyer J, Ausman L et al. Fermentable and nonfermentable fiber supplements did not alter hunger, satiety or body weight in a pilot study in men and women consuming self-selected diet. *J Nutr* 2003;133:3141–3144.
- 44. Fernandez-Banares F, Hinojosa J, Sanchez-Lombrana JL, Navarro E, Martinez-Salmeron JF, Garcia-Puges A et al. Randomized clinical trial of *Plantago ovata* seeds (dietary fiber) as compared with mesalamine in maintaining remission in ulcerative colitis. Spanish Group for the Study of Crohn's Disease and Ulcerative Colitis (GETECCU). *Am J Gastroenterol* 1999;94:427–433.
- 45. Kanauchi O, Iwanaga T, Mitsuyama K. Germinated barley foodstuff feeding. A novel neutraceutical strategy for ulcerative colitis. *Digestion* 2001;63, suppl 1:S60–S67.

62131\_C008.indd 185 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

- 46. Wischmeyer PE, Riehm J, Singleton KD, Ren H, Musch MW, Kahana M, et al. Glutamine attenuates tumor necrosis factor-α release and enhances heat shock protein 72 in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Nutrition* 2003;19:1–6.
- 47. Hallert C, Björck I, Nyman M, Pousette A, Granno C, Svensson H. Increasing fecal butyrate in ulcerative colitis patients by diet: Controlled pilot study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2003;9:116–121.
- Lührs H, Gerke T, Müller JG, Melcher R, Schauber J, Boxberge F et al. Butyrate inhibits NF-κB activation in lamina propria macrophages of patients with ulcerative colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2002;37:458–466.
- 49. Welters CF, Heineman E, Thunnissens FB, van den Bogaard AE, Soeters PB, Baeten CG.. Effect of dietary inulin supplementation on inflammation of pouch mucosa in patients with an ileal pouch-anal anastomosis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2002;45:621–627.
- 50. Murch SH. The immunologic basis for intestinal food allergy. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol* 2000;15:552–557.
- 51. Bommelaer G, Dorval E, Denis PH et al. Prevalence of irritable bowel syndrome in the French population according to Rome I criteria. *Gastroenterol Clin Biol* 2002;26:11218–1123.
- 52. Wilhelm SM, Brubaker CM, Varcak EA, Kale-Pradhan PB Effectiveness of probiotics in the treatment of irritable bowel syndrome. *Pharmacotherapy* 2008;28(4):496–505.
- 53. MacFarlane S, MacFarlane GT, Cummings JH. Review article: Prebiotics in the gastro-intestinal tract. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;24:701–714.
- 54. Spiller P. Review article: Probiotics and prebiotics in irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2008 E-pub doi: 10.1111/j.1365–2036.2008.03750.
- 55. Seifert S, Watzl B. Prebiotics and the immune system: Review of experimental and human data. In Gibson G, Roberfroid M (Editors) *Handbook in Prebiotics*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 2008.
- Lindsay JO, Whelan K, Stagg AJ et al. Clinical, microbiological, and immunological effects disease of fructo-oligosaccharide in patients with Crohn's disease. *Gut* 2006;55:348–355.
- Huertas-Ceballos A, Logan S, Bennett C, Macarthur C. Dietary interventions for recurrent abdominal pain (RAP) and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) in childhood. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2008 Jan 23;(1):CD003019.
- 58. Parisi GC, Zilli M, Miani MP, et al. High-fiber diet supplementation in patients with irritable bowel syndrome (IBS): A multicenter, randomized, open trial comparison between wheat bran diet and partially hydrolyzed guar gum (PHGG). *Dig Dis Sci* 2002;47:1697–1704.
- 59. Akbar A, Yiangou Y, Facer P et al. Increased capsaicin receptor TRPV1 expressing sensory fibres in irritable bowel syndrome and their correlation with abdominal pain. *Gut* 2008 Feb 5 [Epub ahead of print].
- 60. de Felippe Junior J, da Rocha e Silva Junior M, Maciel FM, Soares Ade M, Mendes NF. Infection prevention in patients with severe multiple trauma with the immunomodulator beta 1-3 polyglucose (glucan). Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;177:383–388.
- 61. Caparros T, Lopez J, Grau T. Early enteral nutrition in critically ill patients with a high-protein diet enriched with arginine, fiber, and antioxidants compared with a standard high-protein diet. The effect on nosocomial infections and outcome. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 2001;25:299–308.
- 62. Wegkamp A, Starrenburg M, de Vos WM, Hugenholtz J, Sybesma W. Transformation of folate-consuming *Lactobacillus gasseri* into a folate producer. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2004;70:3146–3148.

62131\_C008.indd 186 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

- 63. Pironi L, Cornia GL, Ursitti MA, Dallasta MA, Miniero R, Fasano F et al. Evaluation of oral administration of folic and folinic acid to prevent folate deficiency in patients with inflammatory bowel disease treated with salicylazosulfapyridine. *Int J Clin Pharmacol Res* 1988:8:143–148.
- Gasche C, Lomer MC, Cavill I, Weiss G. Iron, anaemia, and inflammatory bowel diseases. Gut 2004;53:1190–1197.
- Nakano E, Taylor CJ, Chada L, McGaw J, Powers HJ. Hyperhomocystinemia in children with inflammatory bowel disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2003;37:586–590.
- Koutroubakis IE, Dilaveraki E, Vlachonikolis IG, Vardas E, Vrentzos G, Ganotakis E, et al. Hyperhomocysteinemia in Greek patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Dig Dis* Sci 2000;45:2347–2351.
- Pahl HL. Activators and target genes of Rel/NF-κB transcription factors. Oncogene 1999;18:6853–6866.
- Bengmark S. Curcumin: An atoxic antioxidant and natural NF-κB, COX-2, LOX and iNOS inhibitor—A shield against acute and chronic diseases. *J Parenter Enteral Nutr JPEN* 2006:30:45–51.
- Szolcsanyi J. Forty years in capsaicin research for sensory pharmacology and physiology. *Neuropeptides* 2004;38:377–384.
- Nagy I, Santha P, Jancso G, Urban L. The role of the vanilloid (capsaicin) receptor (TBRV1) in physiology and pathology. Eur J Pharmacol 2004;500:351–369.
- 71. Neuhuber WL, Tiegs G. Innervation of the immune cells: evidence from the liver. *Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol* 2004;280:884–892.
- Razavi R, Chan Y, Afifiyan FN, Liu XJ, Wan X, Yantha J et al. TRPV1+ sensory neurons control beta cell stress and islet inflammation in autoimmune diabetes. *Cell* 2006;127:1123–1135.
- 73. Gram DX, Ahren B, Nagy I, Olsen UB, Brand CL, Sundler F et al. Capsaicin-sensitive sensory fibers in the islets of Langerhans contribute to defective insulin secretion in Zucker diabetic rat, an animal model for some aspects of human type 2 diabetes. *Eur J Neurosci* 2007;25:213–223.
- hypertension Wang Y, Wang DH. Neural control of blood pressure: Focusing on capsaicin-sensitive sensory nerves. *Cardiovasc Hematol Disord Drug Targets* 2007 Mar;7(1):37–46.
- Beltran J, Ghosh AK, Basu S. Immunotherapy of tumors with neuroimmune ligand capsaicin. *J Immunol* 2007;178:3260–3264.
- Robbins W. Clinical applications of capsaicinoids. Clin J Pain 2000, 16, suppl 1:S86–S89.
- 77. Li Zhang L, Yan Liu D, Qun Ma L, Dan Luo Z, Bing Cao T, Zhong J et al. Activation of transient receptor potential vanilloid type-1 channel prevents adipogenesis and obesity. *Circ Res* 2007 Mar 8; [Epub ahead of print].
- 78. Sansonetti PJ. War and peace at mucosal surfaces. Nat Rev Immunol 2004;4:953–964.
- 79. Henke JM, Bassler BL. Bacterial social engagements. *Trends Cell Biol* 2004;14:648–656.
- 80. Hooper LV, Stappenbeck Th, Hong CV, Gordon JI. Angiogenins: A new class of microbicidal proteins involved in innate immunity. *Nat Immunol* 2003;4:269–273.
- 81. Hill AVS. Defense by diversity. *Nature* 1999;398:668–669.
- 82. Peuranen S, Tiihonen K, Apajalkathi, Kettunen A, Saarinen M, Rautonen N. Combination of polydextrose and lactolol affects microbial ecosystem and immune responses in rat gastrointestinal tract. *Br J Nutr* 2004;91:905–914.

62131\_C008.indd 187 4/2/09 1:54:34 PM

- Timmermann HM, Koning CJM, Mulder L, Rombouts FM, Beynen AC. Monostrain, multistrain and multispecies probiotics—A comparison of functionality and efficacy. *Int J Food Microbiol* 2004:96:219–233.
- 84. Johansson ML, Molin G, Jeppsson B, Nobaek S, Ahrne S, Bengmark S. Administration of different *Lactobacillus* strains in fermented oatmeal soup: In vivo colonization of human intestinal mucosa and effect on the indigenous flora. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 1993;59:15–20.
- 85. Kruzewska K, Lan J, Lorca G, Yanagisawa N, Marklinder I, Ljungh Å. Selection of lactic acid bacteria as probiotic strains by in vitro tests. *Microecol Ther* 2002;29:37–51. Proceedings of the XVI International Congress on Microbial Ecology and Disease, Noordwijkerhout, The Netherlands, Oct 2001.
- 86. Ljungh Å, Lan J-G, Yamagisawa N. Isolation, selection and characteristics of *Lactobacillus paracasei* ssp *paracasei* isolate F19. *Microb Ecol Health Dis* 2002; Suppl 3:4–6.
- 87. Oláh A, Belágyi T, Issekutz Á, Gamal ME, Bengmark S. Early enteral nutrition with specific *Lactobacillus* and fibre reduces sepsis in severe acute pancreatitis. *Br J Surg* 2002;89:1103–1107.
- 88. Oláh A, Belágyi T, Pótó L, Romics Jr L, Bengmark S. Synbiotic control of inflammation and infection in severe acute pancreatitis, a randomized double blind study. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2007;54:36–41.
- 89. Spindler-Vesel A, Bengmark S, Vovk I, Cerovic O, Kompan L. Synbiotics, prebiotics, glutamine, or peptide in early enteral nutrition: A randomized study in trauma patients. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 2007;31:119–126.
- 90. Kotzampassi K, Giamerellos-Bourboulis EJ, Voudouris A, Kazamias P. Eleftheriadis E. Benefits of Synbiotic 2000 Forte in critically ill trauma patients—Early results of a randomized controlled trial. *World J Surg* 2006;30:1848–1855.
- 91. Han Chunmao, Martindale R, Huang H, Bengmark S. Pre- and postoperative enteral supply of a synbiotic composition reduces the incidence of postoperative septic complications in abdominal cancer surgery. In press.

AU: update available?

- Rayes N, Seehofer D, Theruvath T, Mogl M, Wilke C, Schiller RA et al. Supply of preand probiotics reduces bacterial infection rates after pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy—A randomized, double-blind trial. *Ann Surg* 2007;246:36–41.
- 93. Qing Liu, Zhong Ping Duan, Da Kang Ha, Bengmark S, Kurtovic J, Riordan SM. Synbiotic modulation of gut flora: Effect on minimal hepatic encephalopathy in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2004;39:1441–1449.
- 94. Riordan SM, Skinner NA, McIver CJ, Lio Q, Bengmark S, Bihari D et al. Synbiotic-associated improvement in liver function in cirrhotic patients: Relation to changes in circulating cytokine messenger RNA and protein levels. *Microb Ecol Health Dis* 2007;19:7–16.
- 95. Rayes N, Seehofer D, Theruvath T, Schiller RA, Langrehr JM, Jonas S et al. Combined perioperative enteral supply of bioactive pre- and probiotics abolishes postoperative bacterial infections in human liver transplantation—A randomised, double blind clinical trial. *Am J Transplant* 2005;5:125–130.
- 96. Pathmakanthan S, Walsh M, Bengmark S et al. Efficacy and tolerability treating acute distal ulcerative colitis with synbiotic enema's: A pilot trial [abstr]. *Gut* 2002;51(Supp IIII):A307.
- 97. Furrie E, Macfarlane S, Kennedy A, Cummings JH, Walsh SV, O'Neil DA, Macfarlane GT. Synbiotic therapy (*Bifidobacterium longum*/Synergy 1) initiates resolution of inflammation in patients with active ulcerative colitis: A randomized controlled pilot trial. *Gut* 2005;54:242–249.

62131\_C008.indd 188 4/2/09 1:54:35 PM

- 98. Aberra F. Synergy in a synbiotic? *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2005;11:1024–1025.
- Kanamori Y, Sugiyama M, Hashizume K, Yuki N, Morotomi M, Tanaka 1686
   Journal ofPediatric Surgery, Vol 39, No 11 (November), 2004: pp 1686-1692 R. Experience of long-term synbiotic therapy in seven short bowel patients with refractory enterocolitis. *J Pediatr Surg* 39:1686–1692.
- 100. Nobaek S, Johansson M-L, Molin G, Ahrne S, Jeppsson B. Alteration of intestinal microflora is associated with reduction in abdominal bloating and pain in patients with irritable syndrome. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000;95:1231–1238.
- 101. Sen S, Mullan M, Parker TJ, Woolner JT, Tarry SA, Hunter JO. Effects of *Lactobacillus plantarum* 299 on symptoms and colonic fermentation in irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). *Gut* 2001;48 (Suppl 1):A57.
- 102. Madden JAJ, Hunter JO. A review of the role of the gut microflora in irritable bowel syndrome and the effects of probiotics. *Br J Nutr* 2002;88 (suppl 1):S67–S72.
- 103. Young P, Cash BD. Probiotic use in irritable bowel syndrome. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2006;8:321–326.
- 104. Tsuchiya J, Barreto R, Okura R, Kawakita S, Fesce E, Marotta F. Single-blind follow-up study on the effectiveness of a synbiotic preparation in irritable bowel syndrome. *Chin J Dig Dis* 2004;5:169–174.
- 105. Gotteland M, Poliak L, Cruchet S, Brunser O. Effects of regular ingestion of Saccharomyces boulardii plus inulin or Lactobacillus LB in children colonized by Helicobacter pylori. Acta Pædiatr 2005;94:1747–1751.
- 106. Ogawa T, Hashikawa S, Asai Y, Sakamoto H, Yasuda K, Makimura Y. A new synbiotic, Lactobacillus casei subsp. casei together with dextran, reduces murine and human allergic reaction. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2006;46:400–409.
- 107. Passeron T, Lacour JP, Fontas E, Ortonne JP. Prebiotics and synbiotics: Two promising approaches for the treatment of atopic dermatitis in children above 2 years. *Allergy* 2006;61:431–437.
- 108. Rafter J, Bennett M, Caderni G, Clune Y, Hughes R, Karlsson PC et al. Dietary synbiotics reduce cancer risk factors in polypectomized and colon cancer patients. Am J Clin Nutr 2007;85: 488–496.
- Rolfe VE, Fortun PJ, Hawkey CJ, Bath-Hextall F. Probiotics for maintenance of remission in Crohn's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006;4:CD004826.
- 110. Rutgeerts P, D'Haens G, Baert F Van Assche M, Noman, I. Aerden, S et al. Randomized placebo controlled trial of pro-and prebiotics (synbiotics cocktail) for maintenance of infliximab induced remission of luminal Crohn's disease (CD). *Gastroenterology* 2004;126:A-467 (T1310).
- 111. Chermesh I, Tamir A, Reshef R, Chowers Y, Suissa A Katz D et al. Failure of Synbiotic 2000 to prevent postoperative recurrence of Crohn's disease. *Dig Dis Sci* 2007;52:385–389.
- Gomersall CD, Joynt GM, Leung P, Tan P, Bengmark S. Does routine administration of probiotics improve outcome of critically ill patients? Abstract ANZCA ASM 2006.
- 113. Knight D, Girling K, Banks A, Snape S, Weston W, Bengmark S. The effect of enteral synbiotics on the incidence of ventilator associated pneumonia in mechanically ventilated critically ill patients Abstract. *Br J Anaesth* 2004;92:307P–308P.
- 114. Ouwehand AC, Salminen S, Isolauri E. Probiotics: An overview of beneficial effects. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 2002;82(1–4):279–289.
- 115. Suzuki C, Kimoto-Nira H, Kobayashi M, Nomura M, Sasaki K, Mizumachi K. Immunomodulatory and cytotoxic effects of various *Lactococcus* strains on the murine macrophage cell line J774.1. *Int J Food Microbiol* 2008;123(1–2):159–165.

AU: name of journal

AU: year?

62131\_C008.indd 189 4/2/09 1:54:35 PM

- 116. Von der Weid T, Bulliard C, Schiffrin EJ Induction by a lactic acid bacterium of a population of CD4(+) T cells with low proliferative capacity that produce transforming growth factor beta and interleukin-10. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 2001;8(4):695–701.
- 117. Ibnou- Zekri N, Blum S, Schiffrin EJ, von der Weid T. (2003) Divergent patterns of colonization and immune response elicited from two intestinal *Lactobacillus* strains that display similar properties in vitro. *Infect Immun* 71(1):428–436.
- 118. Nagler-Andersson C. Tolerance and immunity in the intestinal immune system. *Crit Rev Immunol* 2000;20(2):103–120.
- 119. Prioult G, Fliss I, Pecquet S. Effect of probiotic bacteria on induction and maintenance of oral tolerance to beta-lactoglobulin in gnotobiotic mice. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 2003;10(5):787–792.
- 120. Fujiwara D, Inoue S, Wakabayashi H, Fujii T. The anti-allergic effects of lactic acid bacteria are strain dependent and mediated by effects on both Th1/Th2 cytokine expression and balance. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 2004;135(3):205–215.
- 121. Verdú EF, Bercík P, Bergonzelli GE, Huang XX, Blennerhasset P, Rochat F et al. *Lactobacillus paracasei* normalizes muscle hypercontractility in a murine model of postinfective gut dysfunction. *Gastroenterology* 2004;127(3):826–837.
- 122. Eutamene H, Lamine F, Chabo C, Theodorou V, Rochat F, Bergonzelli GE. Synergy between *Lactobacillus paracasei* and its bacterial products to counteract stress-induced gut permeability and sensitivity increase in rats. *J Nutr* 2007;137(8):1901–1907.
- 123. Naaber P, Smidt I, Stsepetova J, Brilene T, Annuk H, Mikelsaar M. Inhibition of *Clostridium difficile* strains by intestinal *Lactobacillus* species. *J Med Microbiol* 2004;53(Pt 6):551–554.
- 124. Müller M, Lier D. Fermentation of fructans by epiphytic lactic acid bacteria. *J Appl Bacteriol* 1994;76(4):406–411.
- 125. Bengmark S. Nutritional modulation of acute and "chronic" phase response. *Nutrition* 2001;17:489–495.
- 126. Bengmark S. Acute and "chronic" phase response—A mother of disease. *Clin Nutr* 2004;23:1256–1266.
- 127. Bengmark S. Curcumin, an atoxic antioxidant and natural NFkappaB, cyclooxygenase-2, lipooxygenase, and inducible nitric oxide synthase inhibitor: A shield against acute and chronic diseases. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 2006;30(1):45–51.
- 128. Bengmark S. Control of systemic inflammation and chronic diseases—The use of turmeric and curcuminoids. In Nutrigenomics and Proteogenomics in Health and Disease: Impact of Food Factors-Gene Interactions, Mine, Miyashita, Shahidi (Ed) 2008 in press.
- 129. Tok D, Ilkgul O, Bengmark S, Aydede H, Erhan Y, Taneli F et al. Pretreatment with pro- and synbiotics reduces peritonitis-induced acute lung injury in rats. *J Trauma* 2007;62(4):880–885.

AU: update?

62131\_C008.indd 190 4/2/09 1:54:35 PM